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MOORFIELDS EYE HOSPITAL NHS FOUNDATION TRUST
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS HELD ON 
THURSDAY 26 JANUARY 2023 (EDUCATION HUB AND VIA TEAMS FOR OBSERVERS)
Board members:
Ros Given-Wilson (RGW)
Acting Chair and non-executive director



Martin Kuper (MK)

Chief executive



Andrew Dick (AD)

Non-executive director
Richard Holmes (RH)

Non-executive director 

Nick Hardie (NH)

Non-executive director 

David Hills (DH)


Non-executive director

Adrian Morris (AM)

Non-executive director
Vineet Bhalla (VB) 

Non-executive director

Peng Khaw (PK)


Director of research & development

Sheila Adam (SA)

Chief nurse and director of AHPs  

Louisa Wickham (LW)

Medical director

Jonathan Wilson (JW)

Chief financial officer
Jon Spencer (JS)


Chief operating officer





Sandi Drewett (SD)

Director of workforce & OD
Ian Tombleson (IT)

Director of quality and safety

Nick Roberts (NR)

Chief information officer

Kieran McDaid (KMD)

Director of estates, capital and major projects
Michèle Russell
 (MR)

Joint director of education
In attendance:

Jamie Henderson (JH)

Interim General counsel

Jamie O’Callaghan (JO)

Head of corporate governance (minutes)
Governors: 

Allan MacCarthy

Public governor, SEL
John Sloper


Public governor, Beds & Herts
John Russell


Public governor, NEL & Essex
Roy Henderson


Patient governor
Richard Collins


Public governor, NEL & Essex



Emmanuel Zuridis

Public governor, SWL
Robert Goldstein

Public governor, NWL




Vijay Arora


Public governor, NWL
Vijay Tailor-Hamblin

Staff governor, City Road
Jeremy Whelan


Public governor, NCL
Observers:

Eva Hannah


Moorhouse Consulting




Katie Evans


Moorhouse Consulting
	23/01 Apologies for absence
There were no apologies for absence.


	

	23/02 Declarations of interest
	

	There were no declarations of interests not already recorded in the register. 
	

	23/03 Minutes of the last meeting 
	

	The minutes of the meeting held on the 22 November 2022 were approved as an accurate record.


	

	23/04 Matters arising and action points
All actions were either completed or attended to via the agenda. 


	

	23/05 Chief executive’s report
MK highlighted the main areas of the report.

On Performance and activity, MK reported that activity had remained high with an increase in elective activity and a fall in the overall number of new patients needing treatment.  Follow-up appointments were also back to pre-COVID levels.  

On Urgent care, MK highlighted that work was ongoing to decide how to roll out the Attend Anywhere service to the satellite sites. There had also been discussions with representatives from the London Urgent Care Board around eyecare referrals from the National 111 Service. 

On Infection prevention and control, MK reported that Covid levels had declined, and the staff vaccination uptake rates were 44% for flu and 50% for Covid.  These figures were in line with other sites.  

On Sectors, MK highlighted that JS had recently attended the Barking Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee (OSC) to discuss the plans for the new Stratford hub and the proposed Community Diagnostic Hub on the Barking Hospital site.  Overall, the plans were well received.  Discussions continued with Barking, Havering and Redbridge NHS Trust on how to develop the CDC unit once the Stratford hub was opened in August 2023.   There had also been discussions with the owners of the Brent Cross shopping centre around relocating the local hub to a different part of the building.  This move was planned for between April and July 2023.   JS attended another OSC at the end of November 2022 and the North Central London Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee was looking to reconfigure a variety of services.  
On Industrial action, MK reported the Trust had not been affected by industrial action because the main unions; RCN and UNISON had not achieved a successful mandate for action in their ballots in the Trust.  The BMA was currently balloting junior doctors over potential strike action. 

MK reported that work at the Stratford hub was making good progress and the Bedfordshire Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust had been successful in gaining additional money through the NHSE TIFF scheme to develop the Ophthalmology Service.    

On the New Electronic Patient Record System, MK reported that a business case was being drafted to support decisions as to whether the system would incorporate everything including patient administration or whether Open Eyes would be retained, to work alongside the new system.  The business case would be brought to the Trust Board in March.    

On December Financial Performance, MK reported that the Trust was reporting a £1.2m deficit in December, £0.97m favourable to plan with a cumulative surplus of £2.08m, £3.42m favourable to plan. The overall financial performance looked positive.   

RGW inquired whether the support to the National 111 Service would mean that patients were being accepted from new areas and whether this would mean an increase in referrals as a result. LW explained that the National 111 patient numbers would most probably be in the tens rather than the hundreds. 

	

	23/06 Integrated Performance Report 
	

	JS highlighted the main areas of the report. 

JS explained that referrals and A&E numbers had dropped but that this was expected, due to the time of the year. Ensuring safe process for internal referrals with CITO was still a top IT priority and patient bookings continued to be managed effectively through the booking centre. A new supervisor had been recruited.  The roll out was also continuing for Dr Doctor.
RGW commented that she had believed the issue with CITO function had a fail-safe and queried why an issue had arisen again. 

JS explained that the two incidents on the CITO system had been caused by different aspects of the widgets within the system and as each issue arose, the system was able to be reviewed and a fix applied.   There was a brief discussion on the risks involved in this.  It was noted that although the solution was to move from CITO on to ERS, the delivery timescale in which to do this this was 2024 and there were 50 widgets operating across the whole organisation within CITO. Ongoing vigilance will be required. 
NH asked for a reminder on the effects of the recent power outage regarding resilience and business continuity planning.

JS explained that an after-action review had taken place. The findings of the review were that although the power outage occurred outside the Trust, there were also internal failures within the Trust generator.

KM said that it was a technology failure and standard operating procedures were being reviewed as result along with regular testing.

SA commented that it was encouraging to see that the patient backlog from Covid had been cleared and MK noted that it was positive to see that the patient waiting list was decreasing.

	

	23/07 Oriel update 
	

	JS highlighted the main areas of the report.

Full vacant possession of the St Pancras site was expected at the end of January 2023, with completion of the land sale in March 2023.  Monthly engagement with Camden residents and local stakeholders continued along with work on the last half mile.  The sale agreement of City Road with Derwent London also continued. 

NH enquired about the financial risk related to asbestos. KM explained that there had been an additional £500,000 included in the contract to cover asbestos. There were archaeologists on site monitoring the demolition and excavation stage to ensure that all excavations were carried out in sequence and aside from the asbestos removal. 

	

	23/08 Learning from deaths report
LW reported that there had been no patient deaths within the last quarter.  There would be a report coming to the Board on the results of the two ongoing investigations relating to the two patients who had been treated at the Trust previous and had died.


	

	23/09 EPRR assurance report
JS highlighted the main areas of the report.

There were 53 standards which had been assessed on 17 November 2022 and there was now full compliance.   The three amber areas were the new and emerging pandemics plan, which was now refreshed, and guidelines had been put in place in A&E for mass casualties and the data toolkits had been submitted.  

RGW asked if there were major incident tests.  JS explained that there were major incident and mock incident tests and the power outage had been a positive test of the processes.  


	

	23/10 – Board Assurance Framework and Corporate Risk Register 

IT outlined the main areas in the report.

IT emphasised that there were no risks added to the BAF this quarter and some scores had decreased. The research funding score had been reduced due to the success in obtaining Biomedical Research Centre and Clinical Research funding. The cyber-attack score had reduced as mitigations for predictable attacks were now in place, although there remained a residual risk from new developments in cyber-attacks.
Four medium level risks had been added to the corporate register: fraud and bribery, staff availability, the management of patient referrals and the electronic patient record system.

NH commented that COVID was still at the top of the list and suggested an in-depth review of the register.
SA explained that in light of CITO, item 26 on the corporate risk register, management of referrals, may need some adjustment.
There was some discussion around business continuity and Service Level Agreements, and it was noted that following actions from the CQC report, working groups had been put in place, to ensure that there was a constant review of business continuity plans across the organisation.   

SA suggested a whiteboard session on the risks process at the next Board development day.  


	

	23/11 Finance Report 

JW highlighted the main areas in the report.

RGW commented that if the Cost Improvement Programme was not pulled back this year, then there would be a bigger issue next year. JW explained that 2022/23 was aimed at moving activity back to pre-Covid levels, but that had come at a detriment to identifying efficiencies for 2023/24.  

RGW asked if funding would change given that there was less face-to-face activity and more virtual activity. JW explained that it was unlikely at this stage, but the Trust was better positioned than other Trusts.  

RH asked if moving to virtual was the biggest CIP. JS commented that an assessment of the entire patient portfolio would need to be done to determine if this was the case, alongside the staffing components.

MK commented that the diagnostic hubs had proved that virtual activity was more efficient, but a full mapping exercise in order to demonstrate this as evidence, needed to be done.  

LW commented that it would be counter-productive for a patient to go through a virtual pathway and then to be seen face-to-face as well.

	

	23/12  Report of the People & Culture Committee
VB highlighted the main areas of the report.

MK commented that the career sponsorship programme had been put forward to the Management Executive meeting and had been agreed.  Discussions were also ongoing to ensure that the proposals were fair to all. 


	

	23/13 Report of the Audit & Risk Committee
NH highlighted the main areas of the report.

JW commented that NHS Counter Fraud had visited the Trust in January 2023 and had met with JOC and RSM colleagues. They were content with the way that the Trust had managed fraud and bribery and risks and had changed the rating from amber to green.


	

	23/14 Identify risks from the Agenda

RGW highlighted that the meeting raised important questions on productivity versus efficiency and the need to refresh the Trust’s risk registers. 

	

	23/15 Any other business
There was no other business.


	

	23/16 Date of the next meeting
Tuesday 21 March 2023.
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